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November 18, 2021 

STAFF REPORT 

Re: NIAGARA ESCARPMENT PLAN AMENDMENT PW 218 20 
Columbia International College 
Part of Lots 28 & 29, Concession 2, Geographic Twp. of West Flamborough 
154 and 574 Northcliffe Avenue, City of Hamilton 

SUMMARY 

RECOMMENDATION: 

That the Niagara Escarpment Commission (NEC) receive this report for information. 

BACKGROUND: 

On May 21, 2020, staff of the NEC presented an Initial Staff report regarding an 

application by Columbia International College (CIC) to amend the Niagara Escarpment 

Plan to change a site-specific policy in order to permit the use of an existing convent as 

a private secondary school. The NEC endorsed the staff recommendation to circulate 

the application and supporting information to agencies. 

Notice of the application was posted on the subject lands, was listed on the NEC 

website and was posted on the Environmental Registry. Notice was also provided in 

English and French local newspapers. 

In addition to receiving comments from the City and other agencies, numerous 

comments were receiving from the public and public interest groups. 

On September 9, 2021 the Pleasant View Survey was incorporated into the NEC Area 

of Development Control through an amendment to Regulation 826. New development 

within Pleasant View now requires a Development Permit, unless otherwise exempt 
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under Regulation 828/90. The City of Hamilton zoning by-law is no longer applicable. 

The City has also repealed the Interim Control By-law for Pleasant View. 

 

PROPOSED AMENDMENT: 

CIC is proposing to amend the site-specific policies in the Niagara Escarpment Plan 

(NEP) that apply to 154 and 574 Northcliffe Avenue (Part 2.2.21 e) and f) to permit: 

• The use of the existing convent (formerly Sisters of St. Joseph) as a private, day 

use secondary school with 85 staff and 1000 students; 

• A proposed gymnasium addition to the former convent of 1716 square metres; 

• An upgrade to the existing septic system (295 square metres of additional 

storage); 

• Continued use of the second convent (Sisters of the Precious Blood) for its 

existing use. 

PROPOSED DEVELOPMENT: 

As noted above, the Development Permit application proposes the above-noted 

development and in addition, 11 new parking spaces. See Appendix 1, site plan. 

DISCUSSION: 

New information 

On September 19, 2021, NEC staff received a new submission from the planning 

consultants to CIC containing additional information in support of the proposed Plan 

Amendment. Staff received: 

• A response to comments received to date 

• Hydrogeological Report 

• Transportation Demand Management Report 

• Transportation Impact Study 

• Archaeology Report 

• Slope Stability Assessment 

• Environmental Impact Study Addendum 

• Functional Servicing Report 

• Tertiary Treatment System Design Report 

• Planning Justification Addendum 

• Tree Protection Plan 

• Topographical Survey Sheet 

• Site Plan 

• Revised Plan Amendment. 
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APPENDIX 1 

 

SITE PLAN 






